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1 INTRODUCTION AND PURPOSE 
 
1.1 This report seeks members endorsement of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership 

Board’s (RVSP) recommendations on the allocation of funds derived from the this 
borough’s Lancashire Local Area Agreement (LAA) Performance Reward Grant 
(PRG) 2011/12 allocation and the discounted second home council tax for 2011/12.  

  
1.2 Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities: 
 

• Council Ambitions – The corporate ambitions of the council are closely linked with 
those of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership (RVSP) and the Sustainable 
Community Strategy (SCS). The projects funded from the PRG all contribute to 
the achievement of the objectives contained within the SCS and its associated 
action plans.  

 
• Community Objectives – The Sustainable Community Strategy (SCS) and its 

associated action plans form the basis of the sense of place and common vision 
of the communities in the Ribble Valley. The projects are predominantly from the 
community. 

 
• Corporate Priorities – In its role as community leader the Council has been 

instrumental in developing and shaping the SCS. The projects, which are to be 
funded by the PRG, are all consistent with the SCS. 

 
• Other Considerations – None. 

  
2        BACKGROUND 
 
2.1 Members will recall that the endorsement of the 2011/2012 PRG projects was 

deferred from the previous meetings of the Committee, whilst further information on 
the existing, agreed projects was brought to Committee.  One of the projects was 
agreed relating to the Clitheroe Castle Grounds Activities project which is currently 
being implemented.  Information relating to previous projects has been reported to 
Members; additional information has been circulated and a compendium of project 
information placed in the Members’ library. 

 
2.2 PRG is money payable by Central Government for the achievement of targets          

contained within the LAA.  
 
2.3    The Government savings package for 2010/11 included savings of LAA          Reward 

Grant of £125m nationally. The reasons behind this were that the          focus on 
reducing the deficit, whilst protecting front line services, meant that          the 
Government looked carefully at programmes such as LAA Reward and          
concluded that the programme should be reduced. The announcement stated          
that "Areas will receive 50% of the reward achieved on any target". 
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2.4     Areas with LAAs that ran from 2006-2009 (including the Lancashire Partnership), had 
already submitted their claims, 50% of which was paid in the last financial year. The 
whole claim for the Lancashire Partnership was £19.1m, of which 50%, £9.5m was 
received in 2009/10. It was agreed by the Lancashire Partnership that 40% of the 
LAA Reward Grant would be allocated to the Lancashire Partnership, with the 
remaining 60% divided equally between the 12 District LSPs. Ribble Valley received 
this first tranche which amounted to  £489,000. 

 
2.5     Some final claims were submitted in December 2010 and it was confirmed that the 

final amount payable to Ribble Valley in 2011/12 is £169,000. This money has now 
been released. 

 
2.6 The RVSP Board has previously determined that these PRG funds and the funds 

derived from the discounted council tax on second homes (2010/11) would be 
combined for the purpose of providing a single source of funding for projects.  

 
3 PERFORMANCE REWARD GRANT 
 
3.1  Invitations were made throughout the Council and Strategic Partnership for projects 

to be developed that required funding and expressions of interest were prepared in 
the forms of bids in an agreed and well-established process developed in previous 
years of funding applications. An appraisal panel comprising the Council Leader, the 
Chair of the RVSP Board and a third RVSP Board member, was established to 
review the applications.  A panel meeting was held on 9th August 2011 to consider 
the bids in detail and made a series of recommendations which were discussed by 
the RVSP Board on 12th September 2011, who in turn endorsed the 
recommendations of the panel. 

 
3.2     The principles relating to the use of the Grant follow an established protocol, which          

provides for bids to be made to the RVSP who make recommendations for its          
use to the Policy and Finance Committee. 

 
3.3    Five projects were recommended by the RVSP Board on the 12th September         

2011.  The Castle Grounds project was previously agreed by Committee and is being 
implemented.  The remaining projects are set out in Appendix 1. Several other 
projects were deferred in order that more detailed planning and funding options could 
be explored. 

    
4       RISK ASSESSMENT 
 
4.1     The approval of this report may have the following implications 
 

• Resources – The eventual allocation and monitoring of the PRG/RVSP budget 
will require a degree of staff time. None of the proposed expenditure requires the 
use of currently unallocated RVBC budgets. 

 
• Technical, Environmental and Legal – The Policy and Finance Committee has 

the role of ratifying the recommendations of the RVSP Board on the spending of 
the funds. 

 
• Political – Ratification of the funding allocation offers the Council the opportunity 

to have a major influence on projects which address issues of community 
concern and service delivery including those beyond its direct control. 

 
• Reputation – The Council is a key member of the Strategic Partnership and its 

association with the projects will enhance the Council’s reputation. 
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5    RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE 
 
5.1    Approve the recommendations of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership Board for 

2011/2, of funds derived from the discounted council tax on second homes and 
Performance Reward Grant as set out in Appendix 1 to this report, and ask the Chief 
Executive to keep under review the implementation programme in conjunction with 
the intended LSP review. 

 
5.2 Agree that the project relating to Hield Wall, Clitheroe be agreed in principle but 

remain subject to final approval from this Committee following review by the appraisal 
panel, and subject to this review being carried out within 6 months from the date of 
this resolution. 

 
 
 
 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
 
 
For further information please ask for David Ingham, extension 4549. 
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APPENDIX 1 
SCHEDULE OF RECOMMENDED PROJECTS 

 
 
Project                                                                    Funds Recommended 
Village Amenities Improvements                                                    £100,000 
Ribble Valley Walking Week 2012                                                     £2,000 
Eco-classroom and Renewables Centre                                            £2,000 
Hield Well “Tarry-a-while” site, Clitheroe                                          £10,000 
                                                                                                       ------------ 
Total                                                                                              £114,000 
            
      
 
Village Amenities Improvements 
 
The Healthy Valley Project works to tackle inequalities in access to health and social care 
services and leisure activities in rural parts of the Ribble Valley and support parish councils, 
community ventures and social enterprises working within the villages.   
 
This project is a repeat of last year’s, offering the opportunity for village hall committees, 
parish and town councils and organisations within the village communities to bid for up to 
£20,000 for each individual project to provide community activities, improve play areas or 
refurbish and develop their hall or other village amenities. This funding will have to be 
matched by other grants or fund raising activities and builds on the success and demand 
generated by the achievements of the previous year’s applicants. (Funds recommended 
for bidding into £100,000, match funding £100,000) - It was agreed that the other 
“parish related” schemes that had been put forward in the bidding process would be 
encouraged to bid into the single Village Amenities Improvement Grant fund of 
£100,000. There will be clear terms on which such funds could be used, similar to the 
Council’s parish amenity grants schemes that had operated previously and there may 
be an opportunity to expand this in a second tranche if there is a surplus of suitable 
schemes.  
 
Ribble Valley Walking Week 2012 
 
The aims of the inaugural Ribble Valley Walking Week in 2012 (probably May or June) are 
to: 

• encourage responsible access and walking in the countryside 
• raise awareness and understanding of countryside issues  
• encourage local people to discover their local countryside 
• encourage visitors to the Ribble Valley 
• give local people and visitors the opportunity to learn about the culture, history and 

natural history of the countryside around them  
• promote the health benefits of walking and being out in the countryside 
• benefit local economies 

 
The walks would be graded into easy, moderate and strenuous and be led by individuals 
from partner organizations, co-coordinated by the Ribble Valley Walks Co-coordinator 
Ribble Valley Walking Week will be dependent on working in partnership with individuals, 
communities, groups and organisations. Walkers benefit from the knowledge of local leaders 
and leaders are able to promote their organisation’s interests and work.  
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The design, printing and distribution of the programme of walks both as a brochure and web 
site will need to be built into the project. Bookings would be accepted from May 2012 and 
limited to 20 per walk. 
 
Booking is essential for the programme but no charge will be made.  People will be asked to 
book via email or by telephone. 
 
In the first year 15 walks would need to be organised and assessed and a target of 300 
walkers brought onto the walks. (Funds recommended £2,000, match funding £4,000 in 
kind) 
  
Ribble Valley Eco-Classroom and Renewables Centre 
 
The Eco-Classroom and Renewables Centre was originally conceived as an educational 
resource for the Ribble Valley primary and high schools. The concept is for studying 
sustainable living and extends the work already undertaken in the schools by providing a 
resource and study centre. Pendle View Fisheries on the A59 has offered space for this 
project and students from the High Schools along with other partners have produced 
schemes for a food growing area on ground that is reclaimed from the workings that were 
left following the construction of the A59 “by pass” (Funds recommended £2,000, match 
funding £10,000, £55,000 in renewables demonstration equipment and in kind) 
  
Hield Well “Tarry-a-while” Site, Clitheroe 
 
As part of the Clitheroe Town Team work plan the provision of areas within the town, which 
can create “resting and meeting” places, was regarded as one of the priorities to be 
developed from the Clitheroe Masterplan. The project encompasses the re-interpretation of 
the area around Hield Well, one of the original three wells supplying Clitheroe with its water 
supply in the late seventeenth century, along with the placement of benches, trees and 
signage around the junction of Lowergate, Duck Street and Wellgate (the project may attract 
match funding from Lancashire County Council and Heritage Lottery), which would then be 
the design pilot for other parts of the town centre such as Market Place and Castle Gates. 
(Funds recommended £10,000, match funding £140,000)- The RVSP Board felt that 
this project had potential for development but would only be payable when the full 
scheme and costings had been prepared and accepted by the appraisal panel. 
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